
          

From Pastor Phill 
   
Welcome to fall. This whole week the morning temperature is predicted to be under 
70 degrees. Mind you, that doesn’t last, the days end near 100, but I’m optimistic that 
some of my suffering plants might actually recover. That’s a horticultural prayer – 
since I know nothing about horticulture I resort to prayer. Can’t hurt. 
 

This fall will see the installation of new signage on campus, intended to provide guests 
and visitors some assistance in navigating here. Heretofore we’ve taken for granted 
that folks can figure out where to drive and walk. Soon any guesswork will be 
eliminated. 
 

That comes as a result of a group meeting as an Enhancement Committee, looking at 
ways in which we might enhance our physical plant for our members and guests. A 
larger project we will take on in late spring of 2024 is a redo of our 4 bathrooms, tile, 
paint, sinks, counters, etc. What exists has served us well for 30 years, so we’ll get set 
for the next 30 years. Over time the church has established a substantial Dedicated 
Account, Repair and Replacement, from which will come the funds to accomplish this 
update. We’re fortunate that your Christian stewardship allows us to maintain our 
facilities in the top-notch condition we all enjoy. 
 

Other projects envisioned but not scheduled are new carpeting in the Sanctuary and 
Narthex, new paint colors throughout, landscaping both in the courtyard and the 
perimeter of the property, etc. Clearly, these larger projects can’t be accomplished all 
at once; we’re in the process of prioritizing the funding and time frame. Stay tuned. 
 

If you were in church this last Sunday you will have noticed my mike began to 
broadcast hissing and scratching noises – the antenna had broken off the mike pack.  
The light bars that direct light onto the chancel area are in need of attention, which 
work needs to be done by outside sources. Currently, there is no staff responsible for 
the maintenance, improvement, and training of operators, computers, sound 
equipment, website, etc. – and it has become clear we need such a person. Church 
Council is considering a job description for such a person, and Finance Committee is 
looking at funding for an additional staff member. At our November Voters’ Assembly 
you will likely hear a presentation as to how we accomplish that add. If the position 
and funding are approved we’ll search for such a person. 

Worship Schedule 

Saturdays – 4 PM 
Sundays – 9 AM 

  
Bible Studies 

Sundays 
Bible Class – 10:15 AM  

(Parish Hall) 
 

Mondays 
Women's Bible Study – 

9:30 AM 
(Parish Hall) 

 

Tuesdays 
Lineage of Grace -  

2:00 PM (Parish Hall) 
 

Wednesdays 
Bible Class - 9:30 AM 

(Parish Hall) 
 

Fridays 
Men's Bible Study - 9:00 AM 

1st, 3rd & 5th Friday  
Parish Hall 

 

Bible Class  
10:30 AM (Parish Hall) 
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3 great ways to get to 
know your church 

family: 
 

1. Sign up for Dinners for 6 or 
8 spares and pairs 

2. Sign up for Women out to 
Lunch ---we go every 3rd 
Tuesday 

3. Fellowship, fun and games 
every Friday at 1 PM in the 
Parish Hall---just show up  

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
The next Ladies out to lunch will be 

October 17th at Abuelos on 
Arrowhead Fountain Dr. 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 

Monday – Thursday 
7:30 - 3:30 

Friday 7:30 - 1:00 
 

 

“No unbelief made him (Abraham) waver concerning the promise of God, but he 
grew strong in his faith as he gave glory to God, fully convinced that God was able 

to do what he had promised. That is why his faith was ‘counted to him as 
righteousness.’” (Romans 4:20-22) 

 

These days, we have both too little and too much certainty. 
 

On the one hand, it is hard to be certain in a world where no one can agree on 
anything.  While at one time you could count on people to at least agree to a basic 
set of facts, now people have “alternative facts” from their preferred media 
sources to back wildly different pictures of reality. When even easily verifiable 
things are questioned—what is a woman, global warming or not, the winner of the 
last election—what hope do we have for the big cultural and political battles: 
issues of sex and gender, our history of racism, and how to deal with a pandemic? 
With so many competing narratives about every facet of our lives, it becomes hard 
to hold anything as true. 
 

On the other hand, we have so much certainty in our own pet theories that we 
refuse to listen to anyone who might disagree. We become so invested in political 
and cultural identities that we are threatened by anyone who questions them, 
responding in anger to anyone audacious enough to hold a different view. This 
kind of certainty hardens us against each other, and it only makes the general 
confusion and rancor of our society worse. As a result, we segregate ourselves into 
smaller and smaller echo chambers, where everyone thinks the same and no one 
calls us to question our political idols. 
 

And yet, for all its problems, certainty is indispensable in the life of a Christian.  
There has been a lot of confusion even on this essential point within the church. 
We have been discussing this in our Bible class, Reason for God. Some argue that 
faith is always uncertain, always a little doubtful, never fully knowing if what it 
believes is true. Others argue that faith is full and certain knowledge in every 
religious matter, an understanding of God and the world so complete that no 
serious questions remain. 

 
 

 
 
 

From Pastor Mark 
 

by Roger Hicks, 

 

 

The Lord has certainly been good to us in providing new staff here, as folks retire or 
new opportunities arise – consider Administrator Holly Gast, Office Assistant Cathy 
Meyer, Organist Bob Coursen, Choir Director Matt Dellar, Associate Pastor Mark 
Airey, listed in the order He sent them to us. Surely He will assist in bringing the right 
tech-oriented Christian to us! 
 

The end of this new month brings our celebration of Reformation, this year at 
services on the 28 and 29 October. We’ve talked before about the contrast between 
our one-weekend recognition of Reformation, and the truth that our forebears 
labored decades and longer to achieve such a thing as a reformation of faith and 
practice. We are proudly Lutheran, Biblical Christians who look to scripture as the 
source and guide of the teaching in our church. We thank God that He has blessed us 
with His presence in our hearts, in our worship, and in our fellowship. 
 

               Happy October! 

Pastor Phill 
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To Crown of Life Members, 

Thank you very much for your cards, 

thoughts, and prayers for the loss of 

my husband and son’s father, Larry 

Brown. We very much appreciate all 

your concerns. 

Marlene and Greg Brown 
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Still others argue that faith is simply a matter of personal choice or preference that should be kept private: “you believe your 
way, I’ll believe mine.” But none of these descriptions capture the reality that is Christian faith. 
 

As the above-quoted passage from Romans indicates, faith is a particular kind of certainty, “being fully convinced” by the 
promise of God to the extent that you would stake your life on it.  It does not waver or doubt, but instead remains absolutely 
certain that God will accomplish what God has promised to do. It is not something privately confined to the “religious” part 
of your life, nor is it a self-assured certainty “puffed up” with perfect knowledge. 
 

This faith is concrete and specific, resting not in general notions of God or goodness or beauty, but rather in the specific 
promises God has made to you. It is trusting the voice of your Heavenly Father in baptism: “You are my beloved Son; with 
you I am well pleased.” (Mark 1:11) It is trusting the promise of Jesus given in communion: “…this is my blood of the 
covenant, which is poured out for many for the forgiveness of sins.” (Matthew 26:28) And it is trusting the messengers of the 
Holy Spirit whose “beautiful feet” (Romans 10:15) bring them near to preach these promises into your ear. 
 

But even though faith is absolute certainty, none of us have perfect faith in this life. All of us Christians are caught in the pull 
of our two identities; the old creature who does not believe God’s promise, and the new creature who trusts perfectly. For as 
long as we Christians continue in this life, the old creature in us will fight against faith, and the new creature in us will trust in 
God’s promise. While this internal struggle will be ours for life, it is not a struggle that can be overcome by our efforts, as 
though by turning our attention inward we could work up sufficient faith. Rather, the faith we need comes always from 
outside us, always being implanted within us by the word and work of God, leading us always to pray “I believe; help my 
unbelief!” (Mark 9:24) 
 

Because faith is certain, you are set free from worry; your “peace with God” (Romans 5:1) has been delivered, and your good 
future is already secured. Because faith is specific, you don’t need to have all the answers; your certainty in “the one thing 
needed” (Luke 10:42) lets you hold everything else loosely. And because faith is a gift of God, you don’t have to prove it to 
anyone; with God as your justifier, there is no need to justify yourself. 
 

When this faith takes hold of you, everything becomes different. Where once the world was a threat to be feared, now it is 
an awesome and mysterious gift to be enjoyed and be thankful for. Where once those who disagree with you were obstacles 
to be overcome, now they are persons made by God for you to love. Where once God was a distant judge weighing your 
value on the scales of justice, now God is your Creator, giving you everything you need for this life and the next. 
This faith gives freedom in a way nothing else can, turning us outward from our interior prisons towards the miraculous 
creation in which we live. It places us here and now, in Sun City West at Crown of Life Lutheran Church, in God’s peaceful 
kingdom, preserving us even through suffering and trials. It makes us busy and active, doing good simply because it needs 
doing. It bestows on us the confidence to live before God in the world, rooting us firmly in God’s grace, and giving us the 
certainty we need to thrive in this uncertain world. 
 

Your Brother in Christ, 
Pastor Mark 

 
 

 
 

 
Crown of Life Annual Christmas Dinner – 2023 

The planning has begun for the annual COL Christmas Dinner. 

This is just a reminder that we will once again be offering the traditional Christmas Turkey 

or Ham dinners with all the fixings on Christmas Day.  We will once again be offering these 

dinners as full sit-down meals in the Parish Hall or as take-out meals to go.  More details 

will be in the November Jewels and bulletins.  Sign-ups for the meals and for assisting 

with meal preparation and serving will also be in the Jewels and bulletins.  Make plans 

now to join your friends and neighbors for a traditional Christmas Dinner! 

For more information, you can contact Linda Sawyer at 480-252-0458. 

October 2023 

   



             
 

The Council Corner 
 

We have changed the heading of the article to reflect that this is an article from the 
total Council and not just the president.  We will try to address aspects we feel are 
important to you, the members, thus keeping you updated. 
 

The Church Council is back meeting regularly and if the September meeting is any 
indication, we will be very busy.  If you recall several committees were created, 
here is an update on what is going on with each of them.  
 

The Endowment Committee Members have been selected and approved by the 
Council and are beginning their work.  You will be hearing more directly from the 
committee’s chairperson at the November voters’ meeting.  It has taken some time 
from when the Endowment document was approved to today, but you can expect 
to hear and read more soon.  This will have a major influence on the future of our 
congregation. 
 

The Enhancement Committee did not take a break over the summer and continues 
to provide monthly updates to the Council.  This group has been looking at ways 
that COL can address the physical appearance of our campus, address how this will 
affect current members, and look at how this can influence future membership.  
Pastor Mark is part of this committee and is providing insight as to how this can 
influence outreach.  
 

The Long-Term Planning Committee meets on a regular basis to look at the future.  
The goal of this committee is to identify and provide vision to leadership on what 
we must address related to priorities and budget for the next three years.  If you 
recall the task force committee provided information to the Council in 2020.  Three 
years have passed since that report and the committee started by looking at that 
report to see what has changed.  To our surprise many of the areas they, the task 
force, focused on have been addressed.  Change can take place without planning 
but just happens because of things that occur around us.  Examples are Covid, 
retirements, and leadership change.  Information is and will be gathered from the 
special committees listed above and from staff and leadership.   
 

In the November voters’ meeting we will share statistics related to our Church 
growth over the last six years.  If you have not put the date, November 12th, on 
your calendar, I would encourage you to do so.   
 

To those of you who are back for the winter or will be returning very soon, 
welcome back and we look forward to seeing you. 
 

God Bless 
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A hearty welcome to our new 
members!  Please know that Prayer is 

an intrinsic and joyful part of our 
Ministry at Crown of Life.  God loves to 

hear from us when we rejoice, and 
when we hurt.  When unexpected, 
distressing needs arise in our lives, 
please be aware that brothers and 

sisters here are ready to walk and talk 
alongside with you to our Heavenly 

Father, and that these prayers are sent 
to God's attention as soon as received. 

 
Once the need for prayer is made 
known, help is available in several 

ways: 

• During a family emergency, a call is 
made to the church office to let the 

Pastors know, and relief will be 
initiated by them directly.  

 

•  Concerns made known to us by 
family, friends, and neighbors, are 
submitted to our prayer website, 

prayer@colchurch.com, which 
brings attention of the concerns to 
all members who have signed up to 

add their support and make 
intercessions.   

 

• Prayer needs noted on the cards in 
the pews for that purpose will be 
put into the hands of our Prayer 

Warriors on Monday morning, each 
one receiving individual prayer 

support.  These cards may be put in 
the offering plate during service, or 

placed in the Prayer Box mounted in 
the narthex near the exit door 

closest to the Parish Hall. 
 

If you need additional information or 
have any questions at all, please call 

Kathe Schmidt at 307-277-3447, or the 
church office at 623-546-6228. 



             
 

 

(Light) Handyman/Technology Services 
Duane Rawson (Trustees) 928 925 0453  

Stephen Ministry Request/Referral 
Lola Leshney 623 826 9237 

Homebound/Care Center Visits 
Darlene Markle 970 623 9360 
Dee Harries 785 562 6801 

Community Resource Referral  
Christine Escobar 623 218 6793  

Share a Meal Request/Referral 
Marilyn Goodnight 623 444 7551 

Questions:   
Christine Escobar 623 218 6793 or  
email Care@colchurch.com 

Set Apart to Serve as the Body of Christ in this World 
Christine Escobar, Care Ministry Coordinator 
 

God created us and set us apart for a Holy purpose. Christ 
has called us together in his church family to represent him 
in this world.  By this, all people will know that you are my 
disciples if you have love for one another (John 13:35).   

 

Our Care Ministry serves our church family in practical ways that show our love and 
concern for each other.  Contact any of our team leaders listed below with 
questions or requests and to volunteer with our ministry.  Serving on our team is a 
wonderful way to build friendships! 
 

We have scheduled the following speaker for October 2023.  Feel free to invite 
guests who would benefit from these presentations. 
 

Please join us for an educational session with Lora Johnson, Esq., Elder Law 
Attorney, on Monday, October 23, 2023.  Feel free to invite guests who would 
benefit from her presentation.  Our Care Ministry Weekend is scheduled for 
November 18 and 19, 2023.  Our Care team will be in the Narthex to greet you, 
answer any questions you have, and welcome you to our ministry. 

 
 
        

 

Quilters News 
by Valerie VanNess 
 

Welcome to our New church members 
and welcome back to our Winter 
members. (Please bring some cooler 
temperatures with you!) 
 

 The quilters would love to have you 
join us in making quilts for charities 
and also for our church quilt sale. You 
don't need to bring your sewing 
machine. If you can thread a needle, 
cut fabric, or use a sewing machine 
(we have several), we could use your 
expertise. 
 

We meet in the Parish Hall at 9AM on 
the first and third Tuesday of each 
month. Bring your lunch if you want 
since we usually stay until 1PM. Hope 
to see you soon! 
 

Our next Quilt Sale is on November 
11-12. Quilts come in many sizes and 
colors. We also have other items like 
children’s cloth books and knit (or 
crochet) caps. 
 

If you know someone in a nursing 
facility who could use a quilt, please 
let Holly or Cathy in the church office 
know so we can give them one. 
 

Hope to see you at the sale and in our 
quilting group. 

 

 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 

The Sunday Flower Committee 

needs more help!  If you are 

interested and willing to help, 

please contact Florella at  

623-670-4320. 
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Contact the team leaders listed below if you want to volunteer for one of our 
Care teams. 
 

October 2023 
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Surviving the Holidays:  When Grieving the Loss of a Loved One 

 

When Grieving the Loss of a Loved One 

by Roger Hicks, 

 

 

Christine Escobar, GriefCare Coordinator 
 

This is the time of year when many people start planning events for the  
holiday season.  If you are grieving the death of a spouse, family member,  
or friend, you may dread this holiday season. Thoughts of social gatherings, 
family traditions, and obligations may leave you feeling anxious and overwhelmed. You may wish you could skip this holiday 
season and go straight to the routine of the following year—but you can’t. What can you do to lessen your stress and 
loneliness? 
 

It is normal to feel overwhelmed as the holiday season approaches. You may wonder how you will handle it and not know 
what course to take. You can start by learning what emotions are normal and expected when facing the holidays without your 
loved one. Know that you can get through these holidays and may even find moments of joy.  
 

As holiday events trigger unexpected emotions, you won’t be rendered helpless and overwhelmed when you know what to 
expect.  So, where can you find out what emotions to expect over the holidays, how to create a healthy plan, and how to 
communicate with family and friends these coming weeks? 
 

Attend our “Surviving the Holidays” seminar on November 7, 2023 
 

We will hear practical, actionable strategies for making it through the holiday season. We will host our GriefShare “Surviving 
the Holidays” event on Tuesday, November 7, 2023, at Crown of Life Lutheran Church from 9:30 a.m. to 11:30 a.m. At this 
two-hour seminar, you will view a video featuring advice from grieving people who have faced the holidays after their loss. You 
will hear insights from respected Christian counselors, pastors, and psychologists. You will also receive a Holiday Survival Guide 
with practical strategies, encouraging words, helpful exercises, and journaling ideas for daily survival through the holiday 
season. 
 

At our GriefShare “Surviving the Holidays” seminar, you will meet with other grieving people who understand what you’re 
going through. They won’t judge you or force you to share.  They will accept you where you are and offer comfort and support.  
 

Your holiday season won’t be easy.  Your emotions may ambush you and suck you under at times. But you can walk through 
this season in a way that honors God and your loved one and keeps you on the path of health and healing. 
 

For more information about our “Surviving the Holidays” seminar, call Christine Escobar at 623.218.6793 or email 
griefcare@col.com.  We have also placed a sign-up sheet at the information desk. 
 
 
 

 SHARE A MEAL MINISTRY 
By Marilyn Goodnight 
 

Serving God by caring for others during difficult times in their lives is truly a blessing 
for me.  Preparing a meal and praying over it while it is cooking brings me such joy. 
Crown of Life members pictured here have volunteered to serve in this ministry out 
of love in their hearts. Some of them are snowbirds, so we greatly need others to 
join us in preparing "Love Meals" as I call them.  If you are so moved to volunteer 
there is a sign-up sheet on the Information Desk.  For more information please contact Marilyn Goodnight at 925-548-
2324. 
 

“Be joyful in hope, patient in affliction, faithful in prayer.  Share with the Lord's people who are in need.  Practice hospitality." 
Romans 12:12-13 

 
Joining the Church Triumphant 

Crown of Life members who recently were called home to Heaven are: 
 

James Giles, September 4 
Lyle Thompson, September 7 

 
We celebrate the victory won for all the faithful dead, but we grieve for our beloved as well, knowing that God honors our tears. 
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Petal Pushers 2024 
 

Building off of the 2024 Pasadena Tournament of Roses Parade Theme, 
Celebrating a World of Music, the Lutheran Hour Ministries Float Committee 
is proud to present our float entitled Make a Joyful Noise unto the LORD. 
Psalm 98 calls forth a new song from the entirety of creation: a universal 
song of victory proclaimed with voices, lyre, trumpets and horns. This is the 
song of God’s victory which He has achieved through the death and resurrection 
of HIS Son, the Messiah, Jesus Christ of Nazareth. Through the death and 
resurrection of Jesus, God brings hope of life eternal to HIS people. 
   

For this reason, the people of God sing a new song. It is a song of hope, a song of joy, a song of praise. No longer does 
death have any power over us; death has lost its sting. What this means is that we do not become lost in grief. Instead, we 

grieve with hope because everyone who believes in HIM shall never die. (John 11:25b-26). 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Christmas Poinsettias 

If you would like to place a poinsettia in church for our Christmas 

services, please fill out the form below, make a check payable to 

Crown of Life Lutheran Church and designate it for "poinsettia.” 

Please Note: The deadline for all requests is Monday, November 

6.  You may place your check and order form in the offering plate 

or drop off/mail it to the church office. 
 

Number of poinsettias ordered: ______________________ 

(Cost per poinsettia is $12.00) 

Check total enclosed with order: $____________________ 
 

Name(s): _______________________________________ 

Please Check One: 

 

(   ) I will pick up my poinsettia after the 10:00 a.m. 

 worship service on Christmas Day 

(   ) I do not wish to pick up my poinsettia 

If you have any questions, please contact Florella at 623-670-4320 

Poinsettia Orders 
by Florella Denzin 
 

It is time to order poinsettias!  
Please see a sign-up form to the left.  
Please note the deadline to order 
poinsettias this year is Monday, 
November 6.  
 

We will have a beautiful altar 
nativity setting!  For questions, 
please call Florella at 623-670-4320.  
 

 
 
 
 
 

We want to take this opportunity to 

thank Pastor Phill, Pastor Mark, 

Holly, Cathy, our friends, and fellow 

members at COL for all the prayers 

for our safe journey to South 

Carolina.  We made it safely here 

(thanks to our gracious Lord and our 

COL family) and we are getting 

acclimated to the weather, traffic, 

and proximity of everything.  We 

appreciate you.  God is indeed Good. 

Blessings to all,  

Howard and Kathy Ludden 
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Women in Mission 
By Darlene Markle 
 

On July 7th & 8th 1942 at St. Stephens Lutheran Church, Chicago, IL.  
the Lutheran Women’s Missionary League came into being. Fast forward  
81 years and you see the LWML is still going strong serving the Lord  
with gladness.  
 

Two women who come to mind are Dorcas, who was full of good works and acts of charity, and Phebe who carried Paul’s 
epistles. He called her “our sister” and a servant of the church which is at Cenchrea.   
 

Are you looking for a way to serve others? What spiritual gifts has God given you to use in the church? There are many 
ministries to choose from right here! Check out this list that was given to me. There’s something for everyone. 
 

Do what you love to the glory of God! 
 
Altar Guild    Flower Committee   Outreach Committee                                         
Assimilation    Prayer Ministry    Pews-Restock, Recorder 
   Group Outings   Greeters    Quilters                                                     
   Dinners for 6    Grief Care    Screens/Sound/Light Technicians 
   Special Dinners and Lunches  Guest Book    Share a Meal 
Bulletins    Livestream Tech    Stitchers                                    
Card Ministry    Lutheran Women in Mission  Tellers 
Care Ministry    Mission Board    Ushers 
Choir     Office help    Vacation Bible School 
 
There’s a sign-up sheet for the upcoming Fall Rally on the Information Desk. It will be held at Mount Zion Lutheran Church, 
Peoria on Saturday, October 28th from 8:15-1:30.  Please indicate if you would like to carpool by leaving your telephone 
number. We will meet in the church parking lot at 7:45am. There is an $8.00 registration fee. We need a headcount by the 
15th to plan for enough meals, so please sign up soon. The in-gathering is Baby Shower items (unwrapped) for MAM. All 
baby items benefit Arizona active military families. 
 
Dates to remember: 
LWML Meeting: Tuesday, October 10, 1 pm in the Chapel 
Fall Zone Rally: Saturday, October 28, 8:15-1:30 at Mount Zion Lutheran Church. 
LWML Meeting: Tuesday, November 14, 1 pm in the Chapel 
 

 

October 2023 
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October Altar Flowers 
Oct. 7/8:      Dave & Judy Brodzeller in celebration of their 19th wedding 

anniversary 
 

 Larry & Nee Hieb in celebration of their 50th wedding anniversary 
 

 Arline Orchowski in loving memory of daughter Pamela 
 

Oct. 14/15: Judy in loving memory of her husband Monte’s 10th anniversary 
with our Lord 

 

 Jean Rogers in loving memory of husband James and daughters 
Stephanie and Jamie 

 

Oct. 21/22: Rev. Phill & Hollis Robbins in celebration of their 51st wedding 
anniversary 

 

Oct. 28/29: Earl & Martha Denny in celebration of their 45th wedding 

anniversary 

 



             
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
  

    
    
    
    
    
    
  
 
    
    
    
    
    
    
    
    
    
    
    
    
   
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

1 Larry and Lana Bublitz 
1 Bradford and Jacquelyn Leavitt 
1 Richard and Teri Ziert 
2 Dave and Judy Brodzeller 
2 Jim and Denise Trevarrow 
3 Robert  and Jan Barden  
3 Larry and Nee Hieb 
3 Bob and Jan Barden  
5 Tim and Sallie Jehn 
6 Joy and Mike Spinella 
8 Harry and Cheryl Bernhardt 
11 Karen and George Courtot 
12 John and Kay Bieschke 

12 Paul and Linda Swanson 
15 Bob and Narcine Lohse 
16 Bob and Karen Downes 
16 Mike and Debbie Leisure 
20 Robert and Joan Byrd 
20 Ron and Nora Mara 
21 Reg and Sue Trevisan 
22 Dick and Jan Rittmaster 
22 Phill and Hollis Robbins 
24 Doug and Jean Butner 
28 Earle and Martha Denny 
29 Lowell and Ginett Janssen 
29 Darrell and Cheri Kuchta 

1 Joe Bailey 
1 Linda Clancy 
1 Jan Landskroner 
2 Janet Bruss 
2 Rick Droescher 
3 Carl Aderhold 
3 Marty Herberger 
3 Michael Markle 
3 Faye McDowell 
3 Jerry Myers 
3 David Sweet 
4 Roger Clodt 
5 Fran Gebauer 
6 Phyllis Kelly 
7 Wayne Luksik 
7 Nada McCrea 
7 Liz Wright 
8 Ann Hering 
8 Gale Lamps 
8 Dene Munzinger 
8 Corrine Schreiber 
8 Jim Trevarrow 

October 2023 

   

USHERS 
(4:00) Al & Jan Knutsen, Chris & Linda Beck 
(9:00) Tim Aden, Jeff Grover, Arlin Bates, Rollie & Linda Mann 

10 Robert Bowker 
10 Jean Butner 
10 Mike Leisure 
11 Bob Coursen 
12 Bev Baldwin 
12 Kay Bieschke 
12 John DeAngelo 
12 Donna Larson 
13 Carol Peterman 
13 Eddie Van Niel 
15 Mike Pier 
16 Ginny McDuffee 
16 Julia Schmidt 
16 Harold Schwandt 
17 Amy Dunaway 
18 Carol Huff 
18 Sandra Mitchell 
18 Jane Pollock 
19 Harry Bernhardt 
19 Micah Boesen 
19 Lisa Safago 

20 Clark McCaslin 
21 Carol Natale 
22 Dick Rittmaster 
22 Evelyn Sandstede 
22 Barbara Shumate 
23 Mila Boesen 
23 Ross Burkhardt 
24 Larry Hering 
24 Bettie Ore 
26 Kathy Ludden 
27 Sheila Mecham 
28 Tom Johnson 
28 Lisa Royer Nicholson 
29 Duane Neal 
29 Kurt Price 
29 Tamara Willars 
30 Marvin TenBroeke 
30 Darline VanderWerf 
31 Joy Belhumeur 
31 Randy Schulz 
31 Paul Swanson 

October Servants 
Senior Pastor         Rev. Phill Robbins 
Associate Pastor   Rev. Mark Airey 
Pastoral Assistants Rev. Vern Ermeling, Rev. Ray Mirly 
 

ELDERS 
(4:00) Tim Krueger, Ron Mara, Chris Beck, Carl 

Browning 
(9:00) Tim Krueger, Bob Gaudinier 
 

TRUSTEES 
(4:00) Duane Rawson       (9:00) Mike Markle 
 

FLOWERS 
Judy Briddle, Florella Denzin, Vicki Jolin, Sheila 
Mecham, Karen Murphy, Darlene McAfee, Judy 
Razo, Kathe Schmidt, Denise Trevarrow, Jan 
Tvinnereim, Ellen Wolfgang 
 

LIVESTREAM 
Oct. 1: Todd Schutt 
Oct. 8/29: Henry Munzinger 
Oct. 15: Lisa Safago 

Oct. 22: Tom Mertins 
 

SOUND 
Oct. 1: Gerry Harpt 
Oct. 7/15: Cathy Meyer 
Oct. 8: Headlee Burdette 
Oct. 14: Dana Boesen 
Oct. 21: Joe Jellison 
Oct. 22: Larry Mills 
Oct. 28: Dave Sawyer 
Oct. 29: Kathy Beilstein 
 

SCREENS  
Oct. 1: Lisa Safago 
Oct. 7: Deb Christ 
Oct. 8: Tom Mertins 
Oct. 14: Kathy Beilstein 
Oct. 15: Ken Coffman 
Oct. 21: Mila Boesen 
Oct. 22:Edie Mallonen 
Oct. 28: Darlene McAfee 
Oct. 29: Todd Schutt 
 

TELLERS 
Duane & Orv Neal, Sheila Mecham, Ellen 
Wolfgang, Dale Johnson, Chuck Blakley  Sub – 
Ken Grover 
 

GREETERS 
Saturday: Arline Orchowski, Denise Trevarrow, Joan 
Byrd, Dave Sawyer 
Sunday: Bob & Bobbie Gaudinier, Candi Hartwig, 
Rose Walloch 
Guest Book: Darleen Wall 
 

ALTAR GUILD  
(4:00) Pat Coyle, Rita Grove, Ellen Wolfgang 
(9:00) Margie Weigand, Julia Schmidt 
 

 
        Evelyn Sanstede 

 



             
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 


